
 

 

 
 

 

 

TO: Senate, March 28, 2007  

FROM: Morton J. Mendelson, Deputy Provost (Student Life & Learning) 

SUBJECT: Preliminary Administrative Response to the Recommendations of the Principalôs Task 
Force on Student Life and Learning. 

DATE: March 19, 2007 

DOCUMENT #: D06-48 

FOR:  DECISION    APPROVAL    DISCUSSION 

ISSUE: The Preliminary Administrative Response to the Recommendations of the Principalôs 
Task Force on Student Life and Learning. 

BACKGROUND: The Final Report of the Principal’s Task Force [www.mcgill.ca/principal/focus/final/] 
was completed in December 2006 and summoned the University to action with 
important, far-reaching recommendations.  The Report called upon the University 
Administration to respond to the recommendations in two stages: preliminarily in the 
winter term of 2007 and in more detail early in the fall term of 2007. Rather than 
presenting specific initiatives, this preliminary response is meant to shape the process 
by which the University community - students, faculty, and staff - 

http://www.mcgill.ca/principal/focus/final/
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In the spring of 2005, the Principal‟s Task Force on Student Life and Learning at McGill was 

struck by Principal Heather Munroe-Blum, with a mandate to investigate whether the University 

was as engaged in its mission with respect to students as it was with respect to research and to 

examine the strong synergies between the two. The Task Force was given a broad mandate to 

review issues affecting student life and learning at McGill with the aim of making a few 

substantial recommendations that would be given priority for implementation and that would 

have an impact across the University. The Final Report of the Principal’s Task Force 

[www.mcgill.ca/principal/focus/final/] was completed in December 2006 and summoned the 

University to action with important, far-reaching recommendations (summarised in Appendix 

A): 

The goal is clear: to provide students with the support and opportunities they need to 

achieve their full potential while at McGill and to ensure that all members of the 

community share in this goal. 

http://www.mcgill.ca/principal/focus/final/
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Senior Administrative Position Related to Student Life and Learning 

A re-organisation of the Office of the Provost was underway and one of its most significant 

changes was in line with a recommendation made in the Progress Report of the Principal’s Task 

Force: a Deputy Provost (Student Life and Learning) was appointed in July 2006. The Deputy 

Provost now serves as the senior administrator responsible for the implementation of policies, 

actions and decisions aimed at enhancing student life and learning at McGill. The Deputy 

Provost has assumed a leadership role to ensure that students are engaged in the academic 

community at McGill, a community that is welcoming to all of our students, current and future, 

and in which they play a pivotal role. The Office of the Deputy Provost (Student Life and 

Learning) serves as a central liaison among the University's senior administration, Faculties, 

student organisations and Senate, with a view to ensuring that impact on student life and learning 

is factored into all of our decision-making processes.  

The Deputy Provost‟s mandate includes the following broad areas that touch on student life 

and learning: Admissions, Recruitment, and Registrar‟s Office; Athletics; Office of the Dean of 

Students; Residences; Student Services; Teaching and Learning Services; and University-level 

oversight of academic quality control. One of the goals of the position is to facilitate 

coordination among these areas and between them and other sectors of the University. 

The Final Report of the Principal’s Task Force offered specific suggestions for the Deputy 

Provost‟s mandate, two of which warrant mention here: 

 Articulating McGill’s values, standards and goals with respect to student life and 

learning and overseeing their integration, as appropriate, into University policies, 

operations and procedures.  

 Considerin
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services and will work closely with the Dean of Students regarding the reorganisation of current 

student services, ongoing issues of student well-being, crisis planning and response, and the 

relationship between services for students and academic issues. 

Three Broad Recommendations 

Members of the Principal‟s Task Force proposed recommendations in the areas of academic 

advising and mentoring, resources for students, and the building of a learning community. In this 

section, the recommendations in each area are broadly summarised, followed by some steps that 

have been, or are about to be, taken to address them, as well as what further information is 

needed to fully define the extent of the problem and what will be done to prepare the final 

administrative response by the beginning of the fall 2007 semester. In addition, Appendix A 

includes illustrative examples, drawn from the consultation described above, about current or 

planned initiatives.  

Academic Advising and Mentoring at McGill 

T
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with respect to them, where McGill should stand by virtue of best practices and comparisons 

with peer institutions in North America, the cost of closing any gaps that are identified, and 

realistic time lines for reaching goals that we adopt for ourselves. 

Mentoring. The idea of mentoring undergraduate and professional students will require 

elaboration to fully outline what are possible expressions of the activity, be they formal group 

meetings (e.g., seminars), informal group meetings (e.g., First-Year Interest Groups), formal 

one-on-one exchanges (e.g., research supervision for undergraduate and professional students), 

or informal exchanges. Some headway can be made through the efforts of disciplinary Faculties 

and teaching units, but much of the progress in this area will likely rely on the engagement of 

academic staff and on the valuing of mentoring activities as part of professors‟ teaching duties. 

Discussions will be undertaken before the final administrative response is completed to explore 

ways in which we will be able to create an 
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 The University should provide adequate and safe laboratory and office work space on 

campus for all graduate students.  

 The University should take measures to secure the resources necessary to offer 

sufficient assistance to undergraduate and professional students over the course of 

http://www.mcgill.ca/files/provost/Strengths_and_Aspirations_June_2006.pdf
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Although we know quite well that the quality and quantity of graduate student office space is 

insufficient, the extent and distribution of the problem are not well defined. More data are 

needed, not only to asses the current situation, but also to determine the type of space that best 

serves students‟ needs. Planning and Institutional Analysis will work in conjunction with PGSS, 

and the newly appointed Associate Provost (Graduate Education) to obtain more data in this 

area. A plan and timeline for completing this fact finding will be available for the final 

administrative response. Similarly, the Associate Provost (Graduate Education), who is also the 

Dean of Graduate and Post-Doctoral Studies, has been asked to assess the gap between current 

and optimal laboratory space for graduate students. 

Undergraduate funding. Once again, the White Paper, Strengths and Aspirations, makes a 

commitment: 

Action II.1.2: As student tuition and fees increase, McGill will systematically and 

proportionately increase the amount of financial aid available to students and facilitate 

the application procedures for obtaining it. 

As of 2006-07, an Entrance Bursary Program (EBP) had been established with the goal of 

making McGill more accessible to newly admitted undergraduate students from low- and 

moderate-income families. In 2006-07, the values of the EBP awards were based on the 

demonstrated need of the applicants and their families and on the level of tuition. Unfortunately, 

at current levels of funding from all sources, McGill was unable to satisfy fully unmet need.  

The University is implementing a Canadian Student-Aid (CASA) module to our Student 

Information System, which should be in place for the academic year 2008-09. In addition to 

supporting the administrative processes associated with our award funds, CASA will allow us to 

put into practice an institutional need assessment to make optimal use of our resources. The 

ultimate goal is to provide students with individualised, comprehensive information regarding 

the cost of attendance and a package of assistance from the University, including all sources of 

support – scholarship, bursary, loan, Work Study, and so on.  

Before the final administrative response is prepared, it will be necessary to explore the unmet 

need of our undergraduate population more fully to determine the gap between currently possible 

and ultimately desirable levels of funding, so we can then set targets. Determining unmet need is 

multifaceted, and student feedback will definitely be an important part of the process. Regardless 

of the difficulties, undergraduate financial aid has been identified as a high priority for 

University fund raising. 

 

With reference to undergraduate student support, the Office of the Vice-Principal (Inter-

Institutional Relations) will take a leadership role in advocating for: 

 substantial and sustained reinvestment by the Quebec Government in Quebec 

universities; 

 the unfreezing of tuition fees tied to a commitment by each university that increases 

its fees to dedicate 30% of the increase to need-based student bursaries; 

 the renewal of the Canadian Millennium scholarship fund, which is scheduled to 

expire at the end of 2009; 
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 a Government program of matching donations to Quebec universities in order to 

encourage growth in philanthropy. 

Undergraduate-student space. McGill is in the process of defining its first ever 

comprehensive Master Plan, and discussions relevant to its design principles support the notion 

that there must be an explicit commitment to support the construction of informal learning spaces 

for a diverse student body that will complement much-needed new academic facilities. There 

appears to be a serious inadequacy of space available for undergraduate students and an 

immediate need for space to accommodate group study, computer rooms, reading rooms, as well 

as informal social spaces to facilitate interdisciplinary interaction.  

The White Paper, Strengths and Aspirations, supports the Library‟s role with respect to 

providing space for undergraduates: 

Libraries are growing in importance as interactive space for students, both amongst 

themselves and with a wide range of digital and traditional media objects. This 

importance of physical space with continuous access has grown despite the “paperless” 

nature of many of the interactions. … In addition, libraries are an ideal place to locate 

social space for students, staff, and faculty to interact informally. (p. 45) 

In support of this, the Library opens extended hours, up to 84 hours per week, with the provision 

of services and up to 24 hours every day as a study hall during examination periods. 

The Associate Vice-Principal (University Services), a newly created and recently filled 

position with a dual report to the Vice-Principal (Administration and Finance) and to the Provost, 

has been asked to explore a single-point-of-contact alternative to ensure consistency in room-

booking procedures and appropriate fees. Discussions will be undertaken with academic staff, 

support staff, and students to determine if the new streamlined booking system meets the needs 

of the McGill community and to help refine the booking system, as appropriate. In addition, 

discussions will be initiated with all stakeholders to establish whether the self-funding model for 

events is appropriate for the overall benefit of the McGill community.  

In addition to improvements in physical space, work will be needed to broaden access to 

virtual space in the context of available resources. Working with the University community and 

student leaders, the Chief Information Officer (CIO) will facilitate the formulation of a policy to 

ensure the greatest possible access by all students to all public computers, including those 

connected to public LAN jacks and those located in teaching labs, public spaces or in the 

libraries on campus. A variety of IT projects are being considered to enhance the web/portal/e-

mail environment to share information more effectively in the University community.  

The final administrative response will set goals, priorities, and timelines for the various 

initiatives that will be needed to improve physical space and its use and to enhance virtual space. 

Building a Learning Community 



Preliminary Administrative Response…9 

 In creating a learning community, McGill should enhance the opportunities for the 

McGill experience to provide students with a window on the world.  

 The achievement of this learning community requires … a commitment … to creating 

an inclusive and welcoming community, one that supports the development of strong 

collegial bonds and mutual respect and accountability among its members. … It is 

one that celebrates diversity and is welcoming to its students.  

The White Paper, Strengths and Aspirations, also makes a clear statement upholding the 

principle of diversity: 

We are committed to nurturing a learning environment in which students are offered an 

exceptional educational experience, enabling them to reach their full potential, in which 

research and enquiry flourish in a culture of innovation and excellence, and in which 

diversity and the exchange of ideas are cherished in an atmosphere of tolerance and 

understanding. (p. 8, emphasis added) 

Our quality and distinctiveness as a university, our civility, collegiality and community 

engagement, and our diversity and international character are valuable in their own 

right. (p. 12, emphasis added) 

In preparation for the final administrative response, the Office of the Provost will explore 

ways in which this statement of institutional commitment can be translated into specific 

initiatives. Much of the leadership will come from McGill‟s Social Equity and Diversity 

Education (SEDE) Office [http://www.mcgill.ca/equity_diversity/]  

[which] is committed to fostering a fair and inclusive environment that respects the 

dignity of each member of the McGill Community. By actively educating, heightening 

awareness, and providing opportunities for dialogue about equity and diversity-related 

issues, [they] strive to strengthen the Community in our shared responsibility toward a 

truly equitable society.  

The objectives are to:  

 Raise awareness and understanding by members of the University Community on 

matters of equity, diversity, discrimination and harassment;  

 Make connections between different members of the McGill Community, and the 

wider communities in Montréal, Québec, and across Canada in order to foster 

dialogue, networks and learning, and to develop and promote best practices;  

 Organise events and information campaigns through workshops, guest speakers, and 

print and electronic media;  

http://www.mcgill.ca/equity_diversity/
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The Principal‟s Task Force recommended that Residences play a role in building a learning 

community. Conversations between the SEDE Office and Residences have already taken place to 

outline a year-long program, offered in conjunction with the Residence Life Office that aims to 

increase students‟ understanding of diversity in McGill Residences. Through this program, 

incoming students would continue to develop their awareness and appreciation of their peers and 

other members in the McGill community. 

Recommended changes in academic programs and offerings will necessarily have to be 

explored by the teaching units and Faculties that would have responsibility for delivering them. 

At the institutional level, however, steps can be taken to promote exchange opportunities for 

McGill students at other Quebec universities. Negotiations are about to be finalised between 

McGill and Université de Montréal that will create a program to provide an opportunity for 

undergraduates in each university to attend the other university for one or two full semesters. 

The final administrative response will set goals, priorities, and timelines for the various 

initiatives to further enhance a learning community at McGill in which the University serves as a 

window on the world and on Quebec and Montreal and in which diversity is celebrated. 

Moving Forward 

This preliminary administrative response is a progress report of a process that was initiated in 

the winter term of 2005. That process will continue for years to come, as we implement specific 

recommendations of the Principal‟s Task Force and strive to meet the aspirations articulated in 

its definition of a publicly-funded, research-intensive, student-centred university (Appendix F).  

The consultation that was conducted for this administrative response has already achieved a 

number of the goals outlined above. The community has generated a fairly broad set of examples 

of successful initiatives that address particular recommendations, which will provide a basis for 

further discussions. Moreover, the exercise has sensitised University stakeholders to the 

recommendations and has engendered a sense of enthusiasm and cooperation, as reflected in the 

following comments from the Office of the CIO:  

The IT units at McGill work closely with academic units, central service units and student 

partners. … We welcome this opportunity for a special focus on student life and learning 

over the course of the next years. We will ensure that the implementation of 

recommendations of the Principal’s Task Force and the efforts of the new Deputy 

Provost, Student Life and Learning, are well-supported by reliable, responsive and 

creative IT solutions. 

The next steps will lead to the final administrative response that is due at the beginning of the 

fall term of 2007.  A member of the University community will be designated to assume a 

leadership role for each of the recommendations, but all members of the community will be 

encouraged to address issues locally.  The final administrative response will establish priorities 

and will include processes and timelines for implementation of the recommendations, the costs 

of implementation, and mechanisms for evaluating the University‟s progress in implementing 

them. Further consultation will be undertaken with Faculties, administrative units, senior 
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administrators, and students to continue the work started by the Principal and her Task Force in 

the winter of 2005, to serve the goal of promoting student-centeredness in its various forms. 
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http://www.mcgill.ca/files/principal/Final-Principal.pdf
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1.6 Develop protocols and access to records of advice given to students by Academic 

Advisers. 

 

Planned: The Advising Subcommittee recommended having “an audit trail of non-repudiation”, 

which would also minimise the amount of repetition in the interview process.  

 

1.7 Develop structured opportunities for professors and students to discove24 TmBT
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3. Building a Learning Community 

 

3.1 Articulating, as appropriate, and in consultation with students and the Social Equity 

and Discrimination Officer, institutional expectations of students as members of a 

learning community that celebrates diversity.  

 

Current: Community in Diversity is a campaign that aims to promote a greater appreciation for 

diversity at McGill and in Montreal and to stimulate dialogue among students through creative 

expression, interfaith dialogue, and Learning Circles on equity and diversity related issues 

Planned: The SEDE Office will seek input from students through the development of a Student 

Advisory Committee. 

 

3.2 Exploring possibilities for the development of academic orientations to the University 

tailored to students entering at different points in the program.  

 

Current: The First Year Office works with students and Faculties and coordinates orientations for the 

following: newly registered students; graduate students and postdoctoral scholars; mature and re-entry 

students; students studying in English for the first time and international students. 

Planned: The First Year Work Group is developing an orientation resource targeted to new students 

living off-
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Planned: With the collaboration of the Centre of Continuing Education, Human Resources will 

organise customised French language courses to staff members. The program could be designed with 

a specific student advising context. 

 

 

Deputy Provost (Student Life and Learning) 

…that [a number of] goals be included in the mandate of the Deputy Provost (Student Life and 

Learning) 

 

Please see the description of the Deputy Provost‟s position in the Preliminary Administrative Response to 

the Recommendations of the Principal’s Task Force on Student Life and Learning at McGill (p. 3 and 

Appendices C and D).  

 

Recommendations form the Work Groups of the Principal’s Task Force on Student Life and 

Learning 

 
 

Work Group A   Academic Advising and Mentoring 

Work Group B  Administrative Supports and Financial Assistance 

Work Group C  Diversity among Students and the Internationalisation of Education 

Work Group D  The Quebec Experience 

Work Group E  The E-experience 

 

The recommendations from the Work Groups will be forwarded to specific units for action as appropriate. 

Wherever possible, responses related to the recommendations from the Work Groups have been 

incorporated into the consultations regarding the preliminary administrative response and will be 

considered in the final administrative response. 
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Appendix B 

Consultation for the Preliminary Response
3
 

 

Senior Administration Vice-Principal (DAUR) 

 Vice-Principal (Research and Institutional Relations) 

 Vice-Principal (Inter-Institutional Relations) 

 Deputy Provost (Student Live and Learning) 

 Associate Provost (Planning and Budget) 

 Associate Provost (Graduate Education) 

 Associate Vice-Principal (Human Resources) 

 Associate Vice-Principal (University Services) 

Faculty Deans Agricultural and Environmental Sciences 

 Arts 

 Dentistry 

 Engineering 

 Education 

 Law 

 Management 

 Medicine 

 Music 

 Religious Studies 

 Science 

Non-Faculty Deans Dean of Continuing Education 

 Dean of Students 

Directors  Admissions, Recruitment and Registrar 

 Ancillary Services 

 Chief Information Officer 

 Libraries 

 Planning and Institutional Analysis 
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http://www.mcgill.ca/secretariat/advisory/profile/deanofstudents/


http://www.mcgill.ca/hr/opportunities/senior/
http://www.mcgill.ca/studentlife/taskforce/
http://www.mcgill.ca/studentlife/progressreport/student-centred/
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Appendix E 

Announcement of McGill International Doctoral Awards (MIDAs)
4
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http://www.mcgill.ca/files/principal/Student-Centred-Research-Intensive.pdf

